TOWN OF KENNEBUNKPORT, MAINE
—INCORPORATED 1653-
Board of Selectmen Agenda

April 6, 2020 @ 5:00 PM
VIRTUAL MEETING (VIA ZOOM)

Connecting by computer: You may be required to download the Zoom app in order to connect.
This is free, and easy to use. Make sure to log in a few minutes early to ensure you can
connect.

Using your computer/tablet/smartphone, go to https://zoom.us/j/837482590
Meeting ID: 837 482 590

Connecting by phone:
Dial the phone number according to your location:

Use if you are in Maine: +1 929 205 6099 US (New York)
+1 312-626-6799 US (Chicago)
+1 301-715-8592 US (Maryland)
+1 253-215-8782 US (Washington)
+1 346-248-7799 US (Houston)
+1 669-900-6833 US (San Hose)

You will be asked to enter the Meeting ID number 837 482 590 followed by the # sign.

NOTE: During the meeting, only the Selectmen and Town Manager will be on screen with audio
connected. All other participants will be blacked out and audio muted except when the Board
solicits public input.

Public Comment: With the shift to remote meetings, we are encouraging written public
comments in place of in-person participation. Written public comments must be e-mailed to
Town Manager Laurie Smith at LSmith@kennebunkportme.gov, or mailed to Public Comment,
Town Manager Office, P.O. Box 566, Kennebunkport, Maine 04046 or dropped in the Town
Office “dropbox” and must be received by 2 hours prior to the start of a meeting on the date of
the Board of Selectmen meeting. These comments will become a part of the permanent record
of the meetings. If e-mailing, please note “Public Comment” and the meeting date in the Subject
field. *This method is subject to change. Any updates will be communicated.

1. Call to Order.

2. Discussion of Social Distancing Compliance in public spaces.




. Consider adoption of Emergency Paid Sick Leave Policy.

. Consider adoption of COVID-19 FMLA expansion.

. Other Business.

. Adjournment.






Town of Kennebunkport
Emergency Paid Sick Leave

Consistent with the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (“the Act”) and in response to the
COVID-19 outbreak, the Town has adopted the following temporary Emergency Paid Sick
Leave (*EPSL”) Policy pursuant to which eligible employees will be entitled to take up to two
weeks (80 hours) of paid sick leave subject to the terms and conditions outlined below. This
policy remains in effect between April 2, 2020 and December 31, 2020, unless terminated
earlier by the Town as permitted by law.

Eligibility: Except as outlined below, any Town employee may use EPSL for the following
reasons:

1. To comply with a federal, state, or local quarantine or isolation order related to COVID-
19 that is directed to the employee;

2. To comply with a health care provider’s instruction to self-quarantine due to concerns
related to COVID-19 that is directed to the employee;

3. Inthe event the employee has exhibited symptoms of COVID-19 and is seeking a
medical diagnosis;

4. To care for an individual subject to quarantine for the reasons stated in (1) or (2) above;

5. To care for a child whose school or daycare has closed; and,

6. Inthe event the employee is experiencing any other substantially similar conditions
specified by the Secretary of Health and Human Services.

An employee’s eligibility for EPSL expires when the employee’s allotment of ESPL is exhausted,
their need for need (as outlined above) terminates, or on December 31, 2020, whichever occurs
first.

As permitted by law, emergency responders are not eligible to take ESPL. Emergency
responders are employees who perform essential services to protect the public health and
safety of citizens. They include, but are not limited to, police, fire, dispatch, emergency medical
services, public health, and wastewater employees.

Compensation during EPSL: An employee taking EPSL because he or she is under quarantine
or seeking medical treatment for COVID-19 like symptoms (1-3 above) will be paid up to 100%
of their regular base rate of pay while on EPSL, up to $511 per day (up to $5,110 total). An
employee taking leave because he or she is caring for someone else under quarantine,
because the employee’s child’s school or daycare is closed, or because the employee is
experiencing symptoms specified by the Secretary (4-6 above) will be paid.up to wo thirds of
their regular base rate of pay, up to $200 per day (up to $2,000 total). Unused EPSL will not be
paid to an employee in the event of separation for any reason.

Amount of Leave: Full-time employee are entitled to up to 80 hours of emergency paid leave,
based on their regularly scheduled work week. Part-time employees are entitled to the typical
number of hours that they work, on average, over a two-week period, up to 80 hours. ESPL
does not count as hours worked for the purposes of calculating an employees’ entittement to
overtime.




Requesting EPSL: Eligible employees should request such leave, in writing, to the Town'’s
Human Resources Coordinator. Requests must include enough information for the Town to
determine the requesting employee’s eligibility for EPSL. The Town reserves the right to
request documentation supporting requests for EPSL. Eligible employees may request to use
EPSL before utilizing other forms of paid leave provided by other Town policy or contract.

Return to Work: The Town reserves the right to require an employee returning to work after
using EPSL to submit a doctor’s note clearing the employee to return to work.

Non-retaliation: The Town will not discharge, discipline, or discriminate against an employee
who takes EPSL, files a complaint under the Act, or testifies in a proceeding concerning the Act.

Coordination with Other Laws: The Town will comply with any and all applicable federal and
state laws enacted to address the COVID-19 outbreak. This policy is enacted consistent with
the Town’s obligations under the Act. In the event of any conflict between this policy and the
Act and/or any subsequently adopted applicable law, the Town reserves the right to apply the
terms of the applicable state or federal legislation.







Town of Kennebunkport
Families First Coronavirus Response Act FMLA Expansion - COVID-19-Related Closures

Consistent with the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (“the Act”) and in response to the
COVID-19 outbreak, the Town has adopted the following temporary FMLA expansion to
supplement to the Town’s preexisting FMLA policy. Except as specifically stated below,
FMLA leave taken under this policy shall be provided on the same terms and conditions
as any other FMLA-qualifying leave, as outlined by the Town’s preexisting FMLA policy.

This FMLA expansion policy remains in effect between April 2, 2020 and December 31, 2020,
unless terminated earlier by the Town as permitted by law.

Summary: The FMLA provides eligible employees with 12 weeks of protected leave from for
certain qualifying family and medical reasons. The FMLA expansion provided by the Act
creates a new qualifying reason for FMLA in the event of COVID-19-Related Closures (outlined
more specifically below), redefines employee eligibility to use FMLA for that qualifying reason
(outlined more specifically below), and provides employees taking FMLA for that qualifying
reason with a paid leave benefit.

Expanded Qualifying Reason for FMLA: Eligible employees, as defined by this policy, may take
FMLA leave when the employee is unable to work (or telework) because the employee has to
care for a child under the age of 18 because the child's school or daycare has closed due to a
COVID-19-related public health emergency declared by the federal, state, or local government
(“COVID-19-Related Closures).

Eligibility: Except as outlined below, employees who have worked for the Town for at least 30
days are eligible to take up to 12 weeks of FMLA related to COVID-19-Related Closures, so
long as they have not already exhausted their 12 weeks of FMLA leave as outlined in the
Town'’s preexisting FMLA policy. This policy shall not be interpreted to provide an employee
with more than 12 weeks of protected-FMLA leave per 12 month period as outlined by the
Town'’s preexisting FMLA policy. As permitted by law, emergency responders are not eligible to
take FMLA related to COVID-19-Related Closures. Emergency responders are employees who
perform essential services to protect the public health and safety of citizens. They include, but
are not limited to, police, fire, dispatch, emergency medical services, public health, and
wastewater employees.

Compensation during FMLA related COVID-19-Related Closures: The first ten (10) days of
FMLA related to a COVID-19-Related Closure may be unpaid. In accordance with the Town’s
preexisting FMLA policy and/or applicable collective bargaining agreement, employees may
elect to use accrued paid leave or Emergency Paid Sick Leave (as defined by the Town’s
Emergency Paid Sick Leave Policy) to receive pay during this period of time. After the first ten
(10) days of FMLA related to a COVID-19-Releated Closure, the employee will be paid at two
thirds of their regular base rate of pay up to $200 per day (up to $10,000 total). Employees who
wish to use their accrued paid leave to supplement the pay continuation provided under this
policy may do so up to 100% of their regular base pay.

Coordination with Other Laws: The Town will comply with any and all applicable federal and
state laws enacted to address the COVID-19 outbreak. This policy is enacted consistent with
the Town’s obligations under the Act. In the event of any conflict between this policy and the
Act and/or any subsequently adopted applicable law, the Town reserves the right to apply the
terms of the applicable state or federal legislation.




